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ENVIRONMENT & LEISURE WORKING GROUP 
 

10 December 2020 at 6.00 pm 
 
Present: Councillors Mrs Warr (Chairman), Brooks (Vice-Chair), Bicknell, 

Mrs Catterson, Clayden, Dixon, Gunner, Huntley and Ms Thurston 
 
 

 Councillors Mrs Staniforth and Mrs Yeates were also in attendance 
for all or part of the meeting. 

 
                           Apologies: Councillors Jones and Kelly 
 
 
17. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 

There were no declarations of interest made. 
 
18. MINUTES  
 

The Minutes of the Environment and Leisure Working Group meeting held on 3 
September 2020 were approved and agreement was given to allow the Chairman to 
sign the minutes as soon as practicably possible. 
 
19. ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA THAT THE CHAIRMAN OF THE MEETING IS 

OF THE OPINION SHOULD BE CONSIDERED AS A MATTER OF URGENCY 
BY REASON OF SPECIAL CIRCUMSTANCES  

 
The Chairman advised the Members of the Working Group that there was to be a 

change of order to the agenda. Agenda Item 7 – Safer Arun Partnership review would 
now be heard first tonight as we have Chief Inspector Carter in attendance for this 
item. So, this item will now become Agenda Item number 5 and the Place St Maur 
update will move to Agenda Item number 7. 
 
20. SAFER ARUN PARTNERSHIP REVIEW  
 

The Community Safety Officer introduced her report to the Working Group. She 
referred members to the strategic priorities and explained that the partnership existed 
with the object to reduce crime across the district and involved working closely with 
many other partnership groups from external organisations. She advised that Members 
had been provided with the full report at Appendix B and it covered how the partnership 
had performed against those targets. Furthermore, Appendix C covered case studies 
that demonstrated the wide working variety across the partnerships. She explained that 
the strategic intelligence was a statutory requirement and helped to decide the priorities 
for the partnership for the following year. She then drew members attention to section 1. 
4 of the report, the crime statistics, she explained that there had been a 10% total 
increase in crime for 2019/20 vs 2018/19.  In section 1.4.2 of the report it outlined the 
different ways that crime was measured. She did confirm to members that the risk and 
likelihood of becoming a victim of crime in Arun did remain low.  
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 There were a number of questions then asked by Members and these have been 
summarised below; 
 

 Cllr Dixon raised his concerns that overall crime had gone up significantly in 
the year to 31 March 2020 Pre-Corona virus.  It was asked as how do we 
compare with other Districts in West Sussex, were we average, had we got 
bigger problems than other Districts or lesser problems? Chief Inspector (CI) 
Carter advised that the headline figures across the Sussex area including 
Brighton & Hove Unitary authority crime rose by just under 9%, the increase 
seen in Arun was slightly higher but not disproportionate.  There were issues 
around social deprivation and probably behaviour driven by addiction i.e. 
stealing to feed a ‘habit’.  Together with the rest of the partnership we are 
tackling these individuals, but the challenge is what happens to the after care 
of these people after sentence or prison time. 

 Cllr Gunner queried the figures in the report under 1.4.2 - an increase from 67 
crimes to 76 was not a 10% increase it was actually a 13.5% increase.   In 
terms of the actual strategic intelligence assessment I noted with interest it 
said that the five objectives for the year for 2019/2020 were serious violence, 
serious organised crime, community resilience, improving public confidence 
and tackling anti-social behaviour. How successful do you believe you have 
been in achieving all five of those priorities?  The Community Safety Officer 
explained that these were very difficult areas to have sustained reductions in 
although it is our intention, they are very complex areas.  Serious violence is 
made up of several different crime types some are to do with County Lines, 
some associated with domestic abuse. Serious violence feeds into serious & 
organised crime that feeds into community resilience so for a longer-term 
approach we need to work with the community to help educate them, so they 
are able to resist and defend themselves from exploitation.  Crime statistics 
are only one way to measure what the Partnership does and can be highly 
variable and fluctuate in part on people’s willingness to report.   

 Cllr Gunner stated that reply did not answer his question. He went onto say 
that when you look at the reports, serious violence and serious crime have 
increased.  Anti-social behaviour, he accepted there had been a decline in 
referrals from housing providers but what he did not understand was why the 
report and recommendations were not tougher based on the results of these 
statistics?  What is the yard stick, measures of success?  CI Carter 
responded that what we were talking about with the Arun Safer Partnership is 
how the partnership is working to tackle those issues.  The reporting is down 
to a number of influencing factors, if we take the drug offences, the way the 
crime is recorded is set within rules from the Home Office.  Drug offences are 
only recorded at the point of detection so the more active we are as a police 
service, in proactively targeting people who are using or dealing drugs the 
higher the number that will be.  If we don’t deal with it then it will be a lower 
number.  Similarly, in sexual offences there had been a massive drive over 
the last 3 years to really support and encourage the reporting of offences 
many of which are historic.  Cllr Gunner stated that he felt the last response 
showed that the Partnership had limited powers. 
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 Cllr Bicknell raised concerns about theft from shops and asked if more 
detailed information regarding the 50% increase in Arun was available? He 
also made comment that theft of motor vehicles was up by 30% and were any 
of these vehicles showing up for use in raids?  CI Carter responded that a lot 
of shoplifting is driven by substance addiction, some was down to people who 
could not afford food and social deprivation.  In respect of the theft of motor 
vehicles, a high number of these were motorbikes and scooters which were 
easy to steal and require minimal ‘fencing’ activity.  

 Cllr Ms Thurston asked what connections could be made for funding for you 
as you had been working a lot on drug issues in Bognor?  Do you think if you 
had more resources you could do more? And in terms of County Lines, I 
realise this must be a national priority, but do you think you are having 
enough help from Central Government to stop drugs coming into our area?  
The community Safety Officer responded if we had more resources our 
capacity to respond would be greater.  One of things we were looking at 
doing was to provide more support for those who are vulnerable and victims 
of cuckooing.  In respect to county lines, this had been linked to child 
exploitation. We get very good support from the Home Office.  There is a 
reinvigoration of looking at a serious violence duty for safety community 
partnerships.  We received additional funding to assist with serious violence 
within Arun.   

 Cllr Clayden stated that the main thing that worried him was violent crime.  
Could our Cabinet Member for Community Wellbeing, who was also a 
member of the Police and Crime Panel give us feedback from the panel, what 
was happening to get these figures down? Cllr Yeates responded there had 
been a drive towards higher funding in the last year and the continuing 
recruitment of police officers.  The figures relate to the year when this was 
only just beginning. We had just funded the digital shop radios in 
Littlehampton.  The BID in Bognor run a similar thing.  This year had been a 
hard one to judge how things were progressing. Cllr Clayden responded to 
say this didn’t answer the question and although it was good to see the shop 
support radio system, the main worry was violent crime.  We need to send a 
message back to the police commissioner that this was pre Covid and if 
these figures stay the same, we have a problem.  CI Carter explained that 
violent crime included 9 different offence categories including dog bites and 
malicious communications.  When we look at what people might commonly 
think of violent crime, 1368 offences were assault without injury because the 
legal definition of assault is an apprehension without violence you don’t 
actually need to have any physical contact to be assaulted, legally speaking 
that is a battering.  My starting point is that we shouldn’t have any crime and 
we should always be challenging ourselves to find out as to why there is 
criminality at any level.  One statistic around violent crime was the number 
that relates to domestic abuse, if we are talking about physical assault 41% of 
assaults in Arun happen behind closed doors, they are domestic abuse and if 
we take the bigger definition of violent crimes its drops to 36% but 36% of 
5302 crimes is an awful lot and this is where a partnership has a clear role to 
play. The partnership and the Council as a whole, need to think about how 
we get in front of this abuse and reduce it. During the first lockdown we set up 
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surgeries at supermarkets as people were encouraged to shop alone to be 
able to talk about domestic abuse without fear of their partner being with 
them.  Cllr Clayden asked about government funding, this had resulted 
directly in ‘Operation Safety’ which was a National project trying to tackle the 
carrying of weapons.    

 Cllr Brooks said although limitations had been put on machines in betting 
shops and just this week they had raised the age for scratch cards and the 
lottery to 18, were people stealing to fund their gambling habits? The 
Community Safety Officer commented that this is not something that had 
been raised across the Boroughs and would be dealt with by licensing.  CI 
Jon Carter advised that he sits on a gambling harm group within Sussex 
Police who had discussed this.   If people are committing crime to cover 
gambling debts it is hard to identify.  The Gambling Commission was 
concerned about increases in problematic gambling therefore the new 
measures that had been put in place with age limits and regarding 
advertising. 

 
The Chairman then, with permission of all Members from the Working Group 

took questions from non-Working Group Members where it was clarified that the 
recommendations from this report would be presented at the next Cabinet meeting in 
January 2021 and the n would feed into Full Council in March 2021. 
  
 The Working Group  
 

RECOMMEND TO CABINET: 
 

1) The work of the Safer Arun Partnership is endorsed and the 
importance of partnership working in contributing to reducing anti-
social behaviour and addressing crime and disorder in Arun is 
recognised. 

2) Recognition is given to the work of the Safer Arun Partnership in 
contributing to the delivery of the Council’s strategic priority 
“supporting you if you need help”. 

 
21. TREE PLANTING STRATEGY  
 

The Environmental Services and Strategy Manager covered the background of 
his report and explained to Members that tree planting projects have an important part 
to play in terms of helping to tackle climate change. He advised that the team wanted 
this strategy to be truly collaborative. The Tree Officer then explained the aims and 
objectives of the strategy to Members, he explained that it was important to leave a 
legacy that would be highly visible over time. The 10-year action plan over the course of 
90 sites would enable the team to identify the best opportunity for tree planting. He 
advised that planting schemes do have a very high mortality rate and the plan was to 
build into the action plan a strategy to ensure high survival rates as well as ensuring 
that the right tree, was in the right place. In summing up he stated that careful planning 
and local knowledge would be invaluable to the strategy. 
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There were a number of questions asked by the Working Group and these are 

detailed below: 
 

 Cllr Gunner commented that he hoped to see more urban and suburban 
tree planting and that the report did not constitute a strategy. He felt 
uncomfortable being asked to recommend to Cabinet a strategy that had 
not been seen. The Environmental Services and Strategy Manager 
advised that this report sought to agree the next steps for the 
development of a full strategy which at present is in draft form.  The 
planting plan will be one of the key elements to the full strategy.   

 Cllr Thurston asked if more information about where the first few projects 
would be started and how the Parish Councils would be involved? In 
response to Cllr Gunner, Cllr Ms Thurston said roadside trees were a 
West Sussex County Council (WSCC) project and they had just released 
the West Sussex Tree Plan which would involve a West Sussex Tree 
Forum.  The Environmental Services and Strategy Manager stated that if 
the working group required an updated report within the next 12 months 
that this could done.   

 Cllr Brooks asked in terms of disease, when we plant the right tree in the 
right place do, we plant a mixture of species in case of disease or pest 
attacks?  He also asked if the Officers could take into consideration 
preserving larger open areas for events.  The Tree Officer explained that 
in terms of inappropriate placement of trees impacting on events, that this 
was the reason why the strategy was being created to look at the correct 
placement of trees.  Regarding pest and disease resilience, species 
diversity of the stock of trees was key to the strategy.  

 
Further discussion was had by members in relation to the recommendation in the 

report, a proposal to amend the wording was put by Councillor Dixon and seconded by 
Councillor Ms Thurston that read; 
 

To recommend to Cabinet that Arun the creation of a proposed Tree Planting 
Strategy 2021-2031 and the full development of an associated planting plan, 
based on the principles outlined in this report 

  
 On debating this proposal Members were quickly in agreement that the wording 
for the recommendation did need strengthening, several suggestions of different 
wording were provided by members, it was Councillor Gunner’s proposal of; 
 

‘To recommend to Cabinet that Arun endorses the principals outlined in this 
report which will form the basis of tree planting strategy 2021 to 2031 and an 
associated planting plan which will both be presented to the relevant committee 
before being approved’. 

 
 That was favoured by the Working Group, at this stage Councillor Dixon and Ms 
Thurston withdrew their original proposal. 
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 The Working Group  
 

RECOMMEND TO CABINET: 
 

1) To recommend to Cabinet that Arun endorses the principals outlined in 
this report which will form the basis of tree planting strategy 2021 to 
2031 and an associated planting plan which will both be presented to 
the relevant committee before being approved’ 

 
22. PLACE ST MAUR  
 

The Principal Landscape Officer introduced her report and provided the Working 
Group with an update on the plans for Place St Maur in Bognor Regis. 
 
 There were a number of questions raised by the Working Group these are 
detailed below: 
 

 Cllr Dixon expressed his concerns that the whole project is being based around 
the ice rink which takes up the whole of Place St Maur, therefore leaving no 
opportunity for above the surface infrastructure.  He asked if the Ice Rink could 
be moved The Esplanade meaning Place St Maur could have trees, a central 
feature, raised beds, above the surface water features etc.  The Principal 
Landscape Officer advised that it was very early stages in the design and the 
design team were looking at Place St Maur as being a very flexible area. 

 Cllr Bicknell commented that the idea of this project was to link the town, 
seafront and the Regis Centre.  Now the Regis centre project had been delayed, 
if we go forward with the Place St Maur scheme, we might lose the ability to link 
the three areas in the future.  Regarding the cooling system for the ice rink that 
could be put underground and therefore other retail outlets could go above and 
this would also reduce the noise from it. He also queried the documented project 
team structure within the report. The Principal Landscape Officer confirmed that 
the client project manager was herself, and she would be overseeing the day to 
day delivery of the project and reporting to the project board on a regular basis, 
not daily.  The project board will meet every few weeks and sign off milestones, 
this followed the process used for the delivery of the Littlehampton Wave project.   

 
The Chairman then, with permission of the Working Group allowed questions from 

non-Working Group Members, where it was raised that there was confusion as to why 
these updates had not also been taken to the Bognor Regis Regeneration Committee. 
The Director of Services advised that the route for the project had been approved by 
Cabinet and that this point had also already been raised at the last Full Council Meeting 
in November 2020, where the confirmation was again provided that the route for this 
project had been approved by Cabinet and that the Cabinet Member for Neighbourhood 
Services, Councillor Mrs Staniforth, was overseeing the scheme. Also, at this time it 
was supported by the Cabinet Member for Technical Services and the Chairman of the 
Bognor Regeneration Committee, Councillor Stanley, that he was also in support of the 
project updates to be reported into this Working Group. 
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There were also further comments on the public consultation opportunity for the 
project, where it was confirmed by the Principal Landscape Officer that it would be 
widely advertised, and the details of the consultation could be circulated to members. 

 
In responses to comments made about the lack of regeneration committee 

meetings, it was also confirmed by the Committee Services Manager that there was 
ongoing consultation with both the Chairman of the Bognor Regis Regeneration 
Committee and the Littlehampton Regeneration Committee to see if there would be 
further meetings of both these Committees in March 2021, however no confirmation 
could be given at this time as the decision was yet to be made. 
 
 The Working Group noted the update. 
 
23. CLIMATE CHANGE UPDATE  
 

The Group Head of Community Wellbeing and Group Head of Neighbourhood 
Services presented an update together with a power point presentation. 
 

There were a number of questions asked by the Working Group these are detailed 
below: 
 

 Cllr Clayden said it would be useful to know how much carbon Arun, as an 
organisation consumes and how that has changed.  

 Cllr Thurston wanted to highlight that we are in a national and global emergency 
and everybody, Officers, Councillors and the public need to buy into this, in a big 
way.  We need targets and regular reports once the new Environment and 
Sustainability Manager joins Arun together with regular reporting available to the 
public against our targets.  

 Cllr Brooks stated the importance of the Planning department and 
inconsistencies in planning allowances needed to be looked at.  He also stated 
that he was surprised that new homes would not be connected to the gas 
network after 2025 and if this was the case could Planning think about new 
housing estates being linked together so there is an opportunity for joint heating 
and cooling.   

 Cllr Huntley said in respect of new builds, more pressure should be put onto 
developers to include geothermal heat pumps, solar panels, recycling of 
rainwater and grey water and all kinds of carbon saving strategies.   

 Cllr Bicknell said he believed that members of the Planning committee think that 
composite window frames are wooden, but they are in fact plastic.  He stated his 
concern about gas supply being stopped as people will become reliant on the 
electric grid system.  He also felt that plans should incorporate more charging 
points for electric vehicles.   

 Cllr Thurston said that leading on from what others have said about planning that 
this is what she meant about being joined up across the whole Council and in 
planning they were looking at revisiting the Local Plan to bring in items that the 
Government are asking for. She also stated that the Council could also look at 
having more green technology within Arun to train people to fit new boilers and 
air source heat pumps. 
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 Cllr Clayden asked why we had recently installed gas into our housing stock 
when really the Council should have gone for some form of heat pump and felt 
this was a rather retrograde step.  The Director of Services clarified that the 
Warm Homes Grant awarded was for gas heating systems only. 

 
The Director of Services advised that this report was for noting and therefore did not 

need amending.  The report was to reassure Members of what the Council had been 
doing and what we needed to be doing for the Climate Emergency via a Carbon Audit 
and Carbon Budgeting. She confirmed that the Council would the public aware and do 
regular reports to the Committee. 

 
The Working Group then noted this report. 

 
24. REPORT BACK FROM CABINET/FULL COUNCIL  
 

The Working Group noted the verbal update provided by the Chairman. 
 
25. WORK PROGRAMME 2020/21  
 

The Group Head of Neighbourhood Services and the Group Head of Community 
Wellbeing presented the Work Programme for 2020/21 to the Working Group. 
 

 The Work Programme attached to the agenda was emailed to Members on 16 
November 2021 which addressed the requests that were put forward at the last 
Working Group meeting.   
 

 Programme for March meeting includes: 
o Place St Maur 
o Enforcement Contract Update 
o Flooding – Roger Spencer, Engineering Manager will be attending the 

meeting 
o Wellbeing Review – standing Annual item 
o Local Community Network 

 At the bottom of the report it was noted that the various other reports would be 
coming forward under the new Committee Structure meetings including 

o Place St Maur update 
o Littlehampton Keystone Project 
o Pollution – 2 reports from Nat Slade, Group Head of Technical Services 

 
 Cllr Gunner referred to the minutes of last meeting and stated that the updated 

Work Programme did not address all of the concerns he raised at the last 
meeting, i.e.  Coast & Foreshores, Parks & Open Spaces, Dog Fouling, 
Pollutions, Cycling and Cllr Dixon raised Southern Water.  He asked for an 
explanation where the responses to these suggestions were.  The Group Head of 
Neighbourhood Services explained that it was his understanding that all 
suggestions had been covered.  The reports on climate change, parks and open 
spaces included climate change and initiatives on tree planting.  If there were 
more specific requests, then these could be looked at.  Dog fouling and 
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enforcement are part of the East Hants project, and this report, together with 
Pollution will be covered by the reports from the Group Head of Technical 
Services.  Recycling is something that we haven’t specifically identified but would 
be coming forward at part of the Cleansing Contract Review which would be 
going to the Overview Select Committee in March 2021.  

 Cllr Thurston requested the biodiversity plan that was passed by Full Council in 
late summer for a plan which was easily accessible for the public.    The Director 
of Services advised that we are very happy to do work on any of these subjects 
but to produce the biodiversity work is an officer capacity issue at present.   

 Cllr Dixon commented Southern Water are a statutory consultee.  Every planning 
application they confirm the work can be done but they are discharging into 
Pagham harbour and being fined.  Can Southern Water be added to the work 
programme?  The Director of Services said if the Working Group wished to invite 
Southern Water to a future meeting then the questions can be put forward.  The 
Committee Services Manager advised that a request for Southern Water was 
made by the Overview Select Committee not at this Working Group.  Cllr Dixon 
felt a way forward was that officers give a summary of Southern Waters 
contributions over the last two years, the number of planning applications that 
they have agreed and the breaches they have made in Pagham Harbour etc.  
Southern Water could then be invited to discuss.  The Director of Services 
advised that the team present are not the team to complete this work and would 
be a Planning Officer role. She advised that she would, explore this request with 
the Group Head of Technical Services and The Director of Place to see if this 
would be something that the team could assist with. Cllr Bicknell advised that the 
information regarding Southern Water discharges could be obtained from the 
Environment Agency.   

 Cllr Gunner asked for confirmation that the Working Group would amend the 
Work Programme tonight to include Southern Water for the meeting in March? He 
also asked for the outcome of those discussions that took place on his and Cllr 
Staniforth suggestions six months ago. The Director of Services advised that she 
believed Cllr Mrs Staniforth received the response and the answer from the 
Group Head of Neighbourhood Services and that was what we had incorporated 
into the Work Programme. She then requested for Cllr Gunner to contact her 
outside of the meeting for any further discussion on the matter and she would do 
her best to assist. 

 
It was agreed that Sothern Water would be added to the work programme subject to 

confirmation from them accepting the invite to attend a meeting with the Working 
Group. 
 
 The Working Group then agreed to note the update provided. 
 
 
 

(The meeting concluded at 10:04pm) 
 
 


